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TWO TORAHS 
Installation at Temple Isaiah – December 9, 2011 / 5772 – Rabbi Joel Nickerson 

 

It is told that Rabbi Yochanan ben Zakai praised his teacher, Hillel, by saying, “If all the 
heavens were parchment and all the trees were quills and all the seas were ink, it would 
still be impossible for me to write down even a small part of all that I learned from my 
teacher.”  And that is truly the case with you, Rabbi Feinstein.  Your wisdom and 
teaching is so vast that I cannot put into words all the ways in which you have taught me 
and will continue to teach me for years to come.  I would like to acknowledge and thank 
Rabbi Nina Bieber Feinstein for being here tonight and playing an important role in my 
journey. 

And to my brother-in-law, Joey Dosik - your soul shines so bright whenever you share 
your music and I am so glad my new community is able to experience your talent and 
your passion. 

There’s a story told about Moses as he stood at the top of Mt. Sinai.  He turned to God 
and asked, “God, how am I to convince the Jewish people that you are here with us, that 
you are guiding us through this desert, from slavery to freedom?”  And God replied by 
giving Moses two tablets.  “These ten principles,” God said, “will guide the people of 
Israel to establish a way of life that reminds them of my presence.”  Moses gladly 
accepted the 10 commandments, but as he turned to go back down to the people at the 
foot of the mountain, he paused. 

“God, thank you for this gift, but I have another question.  Generations from now, how 
are your people going to remember how they received this wisdom?”  

God responded by giving Moses the written Torah. “Throughout the generations,” said 
God, “the people of Israel will reflect on this, study it, argue over it, and it will serve as a 
reminder.” 

Moses thanked God and began his long descent down the mountain.  After a few 
moments alone, he suddenly panicked and raced back up to the very place where he 
had encountered God.  He was fearful that his moment with God had passed.  He called 
out to God, “Please, God, I have just one more question.  I understand that the 10 
commandments will serve as a guide to a Jewish way of life and the Torah will remind 
them of their journey from slavery to freedom, but how will the Jewish people adapt to 
the world as it changes around them?” 

God responded, “The 10 commandments and the story of the peoples’ journey is written 
down, but there is another Torah – one you cannot see here, one not written in ink, but it 
will be with them always, growing and changing and passed on through conversations, 
actions, and personal experience.” 

And so it goes that Moses descended Mt. Sinai with two Torahs, not one.  He delivered 
the written Torah to the people of Israel, the same Torah that sits in our ark today.  But 
he also brought with him a living Torah, a Torah that is studied through Jewish 
conversations and relationships; through anecdotes and personal stories. 

I believe in the sacredness and power of both these Torahs and I believe I have joined 
this community to study and teach both.  One of the central reasons I became a rabbi is 
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because I knew it meant a lifetime of learning – learning through our written texts – 
Torah, rabbinic literature, Jewish philosophy, modern poetry.  But I also discovered the 
other Torah along the way, whether through internships, such as the one with Rabbi 
Feinstein at Valley Beth Shalom, and with Rabbi Don Goor at Temple Judea, and 
through my work at the University of Pennsylvania.  The study of a community – the 
deep, personal study found through building relationships – is just as sacred and 
expansive a task as studying the written words of our tradition.   

Over the course of my first six months here, I have had the privilege of sitting down with 
over 40 of you for one-on-one conversations – the restaurant down the street, creatively 
named FOOD, is my new satellite office.  I have met dozens of others through visits with 
various chavurot, spent Shabbat with a countless number of you, learned Torah with 
others, and even visited a few of you at the hospital or at home during recovery from 
illness. 

I believe that my role as your rabbi extends beyond my ability to teach you about our 
tradition and make it relevant to your lives.  I also believe I have a responsibility to 
connect you to others in our community, to do my best to make sure we feel as though 
this is one community, not a collection of silos.   

I feel so honored and blessed to call Temple Isaiah my community and my home.  There 
is something truly special about this place and the people who fill it.  I look forward to 
journeying with you and continuing to learn Torah with you, both written and living.  

I want to thank everyone who is here tonight – definitely my mother - a strong support on 
my rabbinic journey, my stepfather, my mother and father-in-law, all our friends and 
family friends who are here.  Thank you for all your love. 

Thank you to all of you whom I’ve gotten to know through the multitude of programs, 
events, and initiatives we have at Temple Isaiah.  I am grateful for your support and for 
warmly welcoming me into your community. 

I want to thank the custodial and security staff not only for their hard work, but also for 
being such wonderful additions to our community.  And to our office staff, especially my 
assistant, Julie Moldo, for all their hard work and for helping me as I continue to settle in.   

Also to the senior staff – Stewart, Tamar, Lisa, Josh, and former executive director, 
Randy, for your visions and your unending commitment to continuing to make this a 
thriving and vibrant community. 

There were two main reasons why I accepted a position here at Temple Isaiah.  Number 
One – the people I met during my interview and visit were exactly the type of people I 
wanted to spend my days learning with.  And Number Two – the clergy were exactly the 
type of people I wanted to spend my days learning from. 

I know I am one of the lucky, chosen few who gets to work with such a talented and 
inspiring cantor – someone who is both a teacher and a musician.  Cantor Kent is the 
best in the country, without a doubt, and I love bragging that I get to work with him every 
single day. 

Before joining the Temple Isaiah team, I heard from countless sources about this 
amazing, young rabbi who was dynamic, intelligent, and who makes social justice come 
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alive.  It didn’t take me long to understand why so many people in the Jewish world and 
everyone at Temple Isaiah are so lucky to learn from Rabbi Frimmer. 

And certainly, there was no question that it was in my best interest to learn from 
someone who truly lives up to Abraham Joshua Heschel’s famous quote – “Everything 
depends on the person who stands in front of the classroom. . .What we need more than 
anything else today is not textbooks, but text-people.”  Rabbi Klein is truly a text-person.  
She has an extraordinary ability to employ language and create imagery that opens our 
minds to new universes of Jewish living and learning.  Her creativity and leadership have 
been instrumental in making this such a successful community and I am honored to work 
with and learn from her. 

I want to thank the rabbinic search committee and board of directors for bringing me to 
Temple Isaiah and especially to Susan Bartholomew.  Susan is the person with whom I 
interacted the most during the hiring process and I told myself, “if I have the opportunity 
to be in a community with people as warm, welcoming, passionate, and dedicated as 
Susan, then there is no question that Temple Isaiah is the best community for me.” 

And finally, I want to thank my wife, Julia.  For those who have had the opportunity to 
meet Julia, I think you’ll agree that she is by far my best asset.  And for those of you who 
have not yet had the privilege, you’ll understand what I’m saying as soon as you spend 
some time with her.  Julia is my best friend, the love of my life, and my support system.  I 
am blessed to have her as my partner in life and I am so lucky to be raising Ella and 
Kayla with her. 

When Moses saw the Israelites dancing around the golden calf, he dropped the two 
tablets, shattering them into pieces. Rabbinic legend explains that these broken tablets 
were placed in the Tabernacle and carried together with the replacement tablets, 
reminding us that holiness is not found in perfection, but in the struggle towards moral 
growth. I embrace that struggle and I am devoted to journeying with you, my community, 
towards deeper Jewish exploration and commitment. I am dedicated to partnering with 
you in an effort to bring more holiness into the world, one act and one relationship at a 
time.  

Shabbat shalom. 
 

 

 


